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MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING  

OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE  

CATHEDRAL PINES METROPOLITAN DISTRICT 

HELD FEBRUARY 21, 2023 

AT 6:00 P.M. 

 

Pursuant to posted notice, the special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Cathedral Pines 

Metropolitan District was held on Tuesday, February 21st at 6:00 PM, at 13975 Milam Road, Colorado 

Springs, CO, and virtually via video/teleconference.  

 

In attendance were Directors: 

Bill Heeter 

Lynn Shepherd  

Ecton Espenlaub 

Rick Stauch (via online) 

Debbie Perry 

 

Also in attendance were: 

Kevin Walker, WSDM District Managers 

Rebecca Harris, WSDM District Managers 

Laura Gardner, Gardner Law Firm 

Jeremy Powell, Kimley-Horn 

Shalece Buchholtz, VenQ 

 

Public in attendance were: 

Kristi Correa 

Mary Espenlaub 

Kevin Ehlers 

Gwail Ehlers 

James Oneal 

Lori Oneal 

Joe Pyle 

Sheryl Pyle 

Frank Simmonds 

Ben Jones 

Kristin Jones 

Trevor Ghee 

Shona Murray 

Karl Kroeker 

Mike Kunkel 

Chelsea Kunkel 

John Piasecki 

Nancy Piasecki 

Lisa Dulski 

Alex Wolbrink 

Ben Blalock 

Glenn Strebe 

 

Online attendance: 

Bill Kappel 

Patricia  Ghee

 

 

1. Call to Order: President Heeter called the meeting to order at 6:10 PM. 

 

2. Declaration of Quorum/Director Qualifications/Reaffirmation of Disclosures: President Heeter 

confirmed a quorum was present. There were no additional disclosures made by Board Members. 

 



Page 2 of 9 

 

3. Approval of the Agenda: Director Espenlaub moved to approve the agenda; seconded by Director 

Shepherd. Motion passed unanimously.  

 

4. Approval of Board Meeting Minutes – February 20, 2023: Director Shepherd moved to approve the 

February 20, 2023 Board Meeting Minutes; seconded by Director Espenlaub. Motion passed; 4 yes, 1 

abstain by Director Perry.  

 

5. Review and Approval of Payables – For period ending February 21, 2023: Director Espenlaub 

moved to approve the Payables for period ending February 21, 2023; seconded by President Heeter. 

Motion passed; 4 yes, 1 abstain by Director Perry.  

 

6. Annual Meeting Presentation: (see enclosed presentation) 

President Heeter noted this is the last Annual meeting with Director Shepherd as a Board member. 

President Heeter spoke about what Director Shepherd has done for the District. She has been a steady 

force on the Metro Board for years, she stepped in and worked on the Lodge through multiple 

management changes, she used to get the ADT calls at 2:00 AM when a door blew open. President 

Heeter added that she was relied on a lot for her experience in venue management. Unfortunately, she 

is not running for reelection. President Heeter thanked Director Shepherd and presented her with a gift 

of appreciation.  

 

President Heeter presented the meeting agenda beginning with Metro Board member introductions, 

roles, and primary areas of responsibility. President Heeter introduced the district managers, WSDM 

District Managers. He explained that Warren Management is no longer involved in the management of 

the district, and WSDM will be handling all the responsibilities and management for 2023. He noted 

cost savings for the district, and better communication by consolidating the management. President 

Heeter introduced the District Managers, Rebecca Harris and Kevin Walker with WSDM. President 

Heeter discussed the election issues last year and noted the district hired new legal counsel, Laura 

Gardner with the Gardner Law Firm. President Heeter introduced the landscape consultant, Jeremy 

Powell with Kimley-Horn. 

 

President Heeter discussed who does what between the Metro District, HOA, and El Paso County. The 

Metro District services include operations and maintenance of common areas, Lodge operations, 

repayment of bonds, secondary source for snow removal with El Paso County having primary 

responsibility, budget management and bill payment, and management of insurances. President Heeter 

noted WSDM now handles all these management tasks effective January 1, 2023. Warren Management 

is still involved in HOA management. President Heeter discussed the HOA services and that they 

include community activities such as social, forestry health, and HOA annual meeting, HOA budget 

management and assessment collection including trash, community governance and covenant 

enforcement, architectural control committee, water augmentation plan monitoring, and insurance 

management. President Heeter discussed the services provided by El Paso County. The county is 

responsible for road repairs and maintenance, curbs and gutters, trail repairs and maintenance in 

conjunction with the district, weed control and drainage along right of ways, and primary snow 

removal and weed control on county property.  

 

President Heeter discussed 2022 Metro District accomplishments beginning with landscaping. 

President Heeter discussed the landscaping improvements including expanded areas of mowing, 

development of long-term landscaping plan, roundabout and entrance cleanups, and tree trimming. 

President Heeter discussed 2023 landscaping objectives including implementing the first phase of the 
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long-term landscaping plan, irrigation replacement contract, replace shrubs with native and water 

efficient plants, develop roadside seedling mitigation program, continue semi-annual chipping 

program, mistletoe abatement program, and management of all monuments. President Heeter discussed 

the 2022 Metro District trails and maintenance accomplishments and noted hard work done by Director 

Espenlaub that has saved the district thousands of dollars. The 2023 trails and maintenance objectives 

include erosion and weather maintenance, cattail removal on the water feature, repair lower Milam 

pond liner, and dead tree removal by barn. President Heeter discussed 2022 accomplishments for 

Lodge Operations. He explained that VenQ was hired in February of 2022. A retainer was paid for the 

first few months due to low bookings, and then compensation was changed to a commission-based 

payment. Open houses were held to meet with vendors and introduce the Lodge. President Heeter 

discussed the bookings shortfall due to management change early in the year, transition out of COVID, 

bookings take place a year in advance, and phone communication issues. The Lodge improvements 

include new flooring, resealed exterior wood, upgraded audio system, and more. President Heeter 

presented a Lodge community usage recap. President Heeter discussed the 2023 Lodge Operational 

Objectives that include the development of a new lodge management plan, implement management 

improvement plan, expand marketing plan to include business retreats, new outdoor audio system, and 

install seasonal decorations to coordinate with the HOA. President Heeter discussed nearby community 

issues. He discussed Flying Horse North and thanked Nancy Piaseckiand Director Stauch for their 

work on this issue. President Heeter encouraged participation at upcoming meetings regarding Flying 

Horse North because it greatly impacts the community. Nearby community issues also include the 

monitored development of The Estates at Cathedral Pines. In 2023, the Board will continue to advocate 

responsible development of Flying Horse North and monitor The Estates at Cathedral Pines.  

 

President Heeter discussed major issues facing the community such as lack of investment in aesthetics 

by the developer, implications of irrigation system failure, deterioration of ponds and roads, and impact 

of traffic changes due to nearby developments. President Heeter discussed the 2022 landscape 

community survey results. 78% wanted to prioritize the new irrigation system, 57% said no to 

prioritizing the dredging of Vessey ponds for $40,000, 29% commented they were willing to spend 

more for nicer landscaping, and 57 out of 129 preferred a hybrid design. President Heeter discussed the 

irrigation system and noted as of November 1, 2022, only 2 bids have been received. No additional bids 

were received due to complexity of project, lack of labor force, and prior commitments. $200,000 is 

budgeted for the project, and there are state grants available for water conservation projects and the 

district is eligible for a $25,000 grant that has been applied for and will know by April if awarded. 

There is a second $25,000 grant which can also be applied for in July. President Heeter discussed the 

benefits of a new irrigation system including reducing repair costs and leaks, maintain a green entrance 

to the community, and better technology available. The contract will be selected by March 20th and the 

projected costs are $200,000 - $250,000. Construction is anticipated to start in May 2023 and 

anticipated completion is August 2023. He noted the objective is to have no financing and no additional 

fees. President Heeter discussed replacing the Kentucky blue grass with a fescue which is more water 

efficient. Two options are to seed with fescue for $5,000 or install fescue sod for $50,000. President 

Heeter requested feedback from the public regarding the two options. Several Public attended had 

additional questions that were answered by Mr. Powell.  The majority consensus from those in 

attendance was the community would prefer to pay the extra cost for sod rather than fight with seed. 

President Heeter noted the Board can be contacted by email if there are additional comments or 

feedback. He noted the Board will be deciding at the next Board meeting on March 14th.  

 

Ms. Harris presented on the upcoming May 2, 2023, Election. She explained the State changed the 

election cycle to odd number years. There are two open District Board positions that are up for 4-year 
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terms. Self-Nomination forms are due by February 24th, Write-in candidates are due February 27th by 

5:00 PM. If more nominations are received than seats available, an election will be held. Ms. Harris 

discussed the requirements to run for a Metro District seat. She explained it is a non-compensated 

position and is a commitment of 15-20 hours a month. Ms. Harris highlighted the average cost of an 

election. The estimated election costs for this district are $25,000 to $30,000. Last year’s election costs 

were $28,800 partly due to a change in Designated Election Official during the election. Currently, 

there are 4 nominations for the 2 open seats. Ms. Gardner discussed the upcoming election and role of 

the Designated Election Official (DEO). 

 

President Heeter discussed 2022 Metro District financial performance accomplishments. The Board 

was able to manage and minimize the impact of unexpected expenses of the Board election and 

irrigation system breakdowns. Shortfalls in projected Lodge rentals were managed by reducing 

expenses, continuing to build contingency and reserve funds, and funded Lodge improvements through 

operating budget. President Heeter noted they also continue to pursue the FEMA claim. President 

Heeter presented the 2023 approved budget versus the 2022 approved budget and 2022 actuals. He 

noted the Board decided to keep the mill levy the same for 2023 and the Board felt it was in the best 

interest of the financial health of the District to not lower it. President Heeter discussed the 2023 

financial objectives of the District including improved financial performance of the Lodge, exploring 

special district grants, maintaining the mill levy for 2023, hoping to collect the FEMA claim of roughly 

$50,000, and continue to strengthen the contingency and reserve funds.  

 

President Heeter concluded that the Board’s goal is to make decisions in the best interest of the 

community based on resident feedback, economic considerations, and additional research that guides 

those decisions. The Board asks if there are areas of concern that you would like them to pursue to 

please reach out. The Board also requests the community sign up for the Metro District email list to 

receive monthly newsletters, relevant District announcements, and community surveys. President 

Heeter thanked Ms. Ehlers for taking over the responsibility of the community bulletin board.  

  

7. Public Comment: (due to audio issues, public comment is provided as a summary) President Heeter 

opened the meeting for questions and answers from the homeowners.  

 

A member of the public asked a question regarding curbs and gutters and what Flying Horse North 

has versus the District and how that affects snow removal. President Heeter noted that medians and 

roads are El Paso County responsibility, and curbs and gutters must be approved by them. 

 

A member of the public asked about the email distribution list. President Heeter explained a new 

Metro District email distribution list needed to be created for the Metro District, and the HOA has 

their own separate email distribution list. An HOA representative added that they are going to help the 

Metro build their own email list by getting the sign-up information out on the HOA side.  

 

A member of the public asked about the specific survey comments and President Heeter explained 

there is no action plan on the specific comment items at this time.  

 

A member of the public asked about the district not providing snow removal and letting the County 

handle it all, to help reduce costs. Ms. Harris explained feedback received from the community in the 

past is they did not agree with that, so the District provides the service. President Heeter noted the 

Board does routinely bid the snow removal contract, along with all other major contracts.   
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A member of the public asked about the bond structuring. Mr. Walker explained that generally the 

debt mill levy is set until the bonds are paid off, then the mill levy would go away when the bond is 

paid off. Ms. Harris explained the maturity date for the bonds is December 1, 2046. The bond 

information is posted on the homepage of the District website.  

 

A member of the public asked about possible documents the board has adopted that pertain to Board 

participation.  President Heeter explained they are working on a Board Code of Conduct and job 

responsibilities definition document. In terms of management of the community, other then obiding 

by state statutes there is nothing.   

 

Mr. Kappel commented he did not hear from Debbie Perry, the Board Treasurer. Mr. Kappel 

commented that from information he received from Director Perry, it seems that the Lodge has lost a 

significant amount of money including $93,000 or so this year alone. He added that residents pay 

taxes on the Lodge so basically, we are getting double taxation from the loss and we have to pay to 

use it. Given this and the significance of it and it puts a burden on the community and the fact that 

there are other options for the Lodge, he asked what would you suggest are some alternatives and 

other ways we can make the Lodge profitable and more cost effective for each resident. He asked 

Director Perry if she has any insights on that.  

 

Director Perry clarified Mr. Kappel is asking about the income of the Lodge and that we pay taxes on 

the Lodge as well as paying to rent the Lodge, and what other options we have for the Lodge. Mr. 

Kappel said yes and commented that he wants everyone to be informed on what the options are for 

the Lodge and there is no way to be losing that much money and paying to rent it because that is 

ridiculous and unacceptable. He added we need to find some other options for the Lodge that work for 

the community. He would like to hear feedback on what else we can do from Director Perry.  

 

Director Perry said she prepared a presentation for tonight that will answer some of the questions. 

Director Perry introduced herself and said she has been in the community for two years. She 

discussed her philosophies on the Board and that she believes in low taxes, low overhead expenses, a 

beautiful community that’s why she purchased a home here. If there is a possible way to accelerate 

the bond payment she believes in that, and remember they are dealing with tax payer dollars. Ms. 

Harris commented that since the Board has not been informed of this presentation or participated in 

this presentation that she has prepared, this will be a presentation given by Debbie Perry as a resident, 

not of the Board. President Heeter commented that Director Perry was given the opportunity to 

provide information for the Annual meeting presentation and she did not. President Heeter clarified 

that the Board has not seen this presentation and the Board does not endorse these numbers and were 

not involved in this presentation. Director Perry said she did not provide the presentation to the Board 

previously because she was waiting on numbers from WSDM. President Heeter informed Director 

Perry that was not accurate.  

 

Ms. Perry said she did an analysis of the general fund balance for the last 9 years from audited 

numbers except for 2022. In 2014, the general fund balance was negative $125,000. Through 2021, 

the general fund balance went up to $220,000 and she thinks it will go down a little for 2022, but the 

final number will come out with the audit. She commented that it has taken 9 years to grow a strong 

fund balance, so we need to keep that in mind it takes a while. Ms. Perry said she stood for trying to 

reduce the tax burden and will keep standing for that as Treasurer because she does believe in low 

taxes. She said they need to exercise caution in expending our fund balance. Ms. Perry said she did 

propose a mill levy reduction and she wasn’t successful but will continue to keep pushing for that 
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because she believes the fund balance is very high and the district can function with in their means. 

Ms. Perry said she proposes they reduce it from 19 mills to 15 mills which would have everyone’s 

taxes, just different amounts based on valuation. Ms. Perry said there is a general fund and debt 

service fund and noted the Lodge rental income was $49,951 last year and some of the income was 

from ourselves, so we are getting double taxed where we are paying taxes for the Lodge to pay off the 

bond and also paying to rent the Lodge. She said we need to look at that and even if we did bring in 

$115,000, we still break even. She commented we need to think about that and do we want to keep 

double taxing ourselves to the Lodge. She asked do we want to use the Lodge without paying for it? 

She asked do we want to keep expending all this time to keep trying to rent it out to break even? What 

do we want to do with the Lodge, and I think it is really important to think about that. Ms. Perry said 

the loss she shows doesn’t even include everything because she just included direct expenses. She 

said it also shows that we spent the whole general fund balance in 2022. Ms. Perry asked do we want 

to continue to be double taxed? Director Shepherd asked how are we being double taxed? Mr. Walker 

explained it is not a double taxation and defined what double taxation is.  Mr. Walker clarified there’s 

a tax collected for all Operations and Maintenance and then there is a fee collected for a service being 

provided, this is not being double taxed, but people get that confused.  

 

A member of the public asked if Ms. Perry has surveyed the community about what they want and 

what due diligence she has completed and shared with the community on the Lodge. The community 

member added that Ms. Perry’s presentation is by her, a community member, not as a Board member 

and is being sprung on us tonight. Ms. Perry said she would have liked to put what to do with the 

Lodge on the May ballot. She said that she has faced a few challenges in getting some things done 

that she would like to do. Ms. Perry added that if we do this landscaping project that takes our fund 

balance. Ms. Perry said if we want to rent the Lodge, we have to pay for it again.  

 

Ms. Perry commented on sprinklers and that she knows we voted for green, but we voted for that 

before we had numbers and she gets concerned spending the fund balance because it takes a long time 

to accumulate that. She said she would love for the community to vote on that and not just the Board. 

President Heeter confirmed the community did give input on that based on a price range at the 

meeting last year. Ms. Perry said she would love to see it on a ballot and go to everyone not just those 

at the meeting. She said that is just her opinion. She asked if they want to have a green entryway 

when they are fighting Flying Horse North and water and the HOA is being really careful with water. 

She said she strongly believes, in making financial decisions on the community and would like it on 

the ballot and an official vote.  

 

President Heeter noted that she has had a lot more time for this presentation than other public 

members are allowed.  

 

Frank Simonds commented that this discussion about the Lodge, which sounds like selling, is not 

something you just slap on a ballot and there is a lot of homework that needs to be done before 

bringing this to the community.  

 

Mr. Kappel believes the general fund mill levy is an optional amount that we tax ourselves and that 

we can decide based on community feedback. He said given this why would we not lower the general 

fund mill levy to a lower amount and that we tax ourselves less. He said he would like to hear from 

each of the Board members why they would voluntarily tax ourselves higher than we need to be. Mr. 

Kappel said he would like to hear each individual answer and make sure it is recorded as to why the 
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Board did 19 mills on the general fund mill levy especially when our bond mill levy already funds the 

bond repayments.  

 

Director Shepherd said when the mill levy was discussed and Director Perry made a really good 

argument for potentially lowering the general fund mill levy for 2023 budget year, and having served 

on this Board for as many years as I have and having lived through untold numbers of large ticket 

items and blindside projects that come up like having to replace entire culverts, digging up 20’ of dirt 

to get to a valve that should probably only be 3’ underground – there is so much deferred maintenance 

that was never handled. She said her feeling was that knowing we have this irrigation project that the 

community was passionate about in the survey, and keeping that area done it was her personal belief 

that for at least 2023 we were better served to maintain that mill levy and have the money there 

because the $200,000 doesn’t include the pump that is going to go out on Mill Haven or what other 

random thing that may break this year. It was based on her experience and that we are 20 years into 

this community and things are breaking and it is expensive, and not really built right in the first place. 

It was based solely and exclusively on her experience knowing that it is going to come. She noted that 

if we were in a position where we got our projects done and in the same position we were in this Fall, 

I would vote to lower the mill levy but I felt we had some really big projects on the horizon for this 

year that need to be properly funded.  

 

Director Espenlaub commented that he also voted to maintain the mill levy. He gave an example that 

when he goes on a hike he doesn’t want to carry a lot of weight on his back, but if I am going out in 

the cold weather I will be carrying things I might need. Yes, it would be nice to lower the mill levy 

but as a Board and we get an unexpected expense, and we are down to $0 there is nothing we can do. 

He said I think it is fiscally irresponsible to be skating right on the edge so that if there is any problem 

and as Director Shepherd pointed out there are problems coming up. That is one of the reasons we 

voted to try and replace the landscaping because spending $20,000 to $30,000 consistently year after 

year to just repair and get another band aid it is not going to end and will get worse. Sometimes it is 

better to take the hit and spend the money so that we have a system that will last 20 years without 

massive expenses. Director Espenlaub noted that when he was new on the Board as Treasurer, the 

County was reassessing the property and we realized we were getting a windfall. We did reduce the 

mill levy so that we didn’t take excess money from residents. In this case, I think that reducing the 

mill levy would put us at risk of severe financial problems and I didn’t think that was a fiscally 

responsible plan to take.  

 

President Heeter commented that his perspective is that the economy in the next few years is going to 

take a nosedive and if we reduce the mill levy now and the economy goes down then that means our 

property taxes go down and what revenue we get from the property taxes go down as well. He said 

my feeling is that we keep the mill levy where it should be and where its at right now. President 

Heeter asked Mr. Kappel what they should cut from the budget to lower the mill levy. Mr. Kappel said 

he wants to hear from the other Board members first and then will provide his response.  

 

President Heeter noted that Mr. Kappel has already used way more than the allotted 3 minutes and 

requested he provide his response quickly. Mr. Kappel commented that he thinks there should be a 

balance in the way funds are spent, each individual homeowner has a better idea on how they want to 

spend their personal funds versus the Board deciding for them, he thinks that 19 mills is way too high 

for the general fund, and if we need to deal with a special assessment later on that is much easier to 

deal with later on. He said the Lodge is ridiculous and we should not be losing money on the Lodge. 

He said he can go on and on but those are the general reasoning. Mr. Kappel said that he is glad that 
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President Heeter disagrees with him, and that President Heeter is not a financial planner, and he 

doesn’t know what is going to happen in the next few years with the economy. President Heeter noted 

that special districts are not allowed to give a special assessment so that is not a viable alternative.  

 

Ms. Harris noted they will come back to Mr. Kappel if there are no other questions from the public.  

 

A member of the public discussed the independent auditor’s report and that they recommended the 

Board have reserves and the only way to have reserves is to keep the mill levy at 19 mills. Despite the 

recommendation from the auditor to have the reserves, it was proposed that the mill levy be reduced 

to 15 mills which meant no reserves. He asked Director Perry if she disagrees with the Auditor on 

reserves. Director Perry commented that she is not saying no reserves but change the spending so we 

can cut the mill levy, she strongly believes in reserves.  

 

Director Shepherd commented that she wanted to remind everyone about the Kimley-Horn 

presentation regarding the irrigation that the system is so shot that even if you put in xeric it would 

still need to be redone. There were a lot of conversations last year, and previous years, about this large 

expenditure and in her opinion, the survey results show that people wanted to invest the money in the 

irrigation.  

 

A member of the public comment regarding 2023 booked events (audio issues). Director Shepherd 

discussed that there are more resident events and community use out of the Lodge. She noted the 

Lodge is very competitive on pricing and now it is about getting our name out and if the marketing 

plan moves forward the business clients will be impacted first. She discussed the Lodge strategy of 

separating marketing and management. Marketing will be a month to month contract with a 30 day 

notice to terminate if it doesn’t work out, and they are still working out the management contract. She 

noted special districts cannot commit to any contracts outside of the budget year.  

 

A member of the public asked about the audio system. President Heeter confirmed everything works 

and there is a contract with IT.  

 

Mr. Kappel said he appreciated all the detailed responses and there is nothing personal with these 

questions. He just wants as much information as possible and wished more of the community would 

be here to participate. He commented that it is unfortunate that elections cost so much but guess what 

elections do have consequences and it is a democratic system and we all should have input. He asked 

Director Perry about more information provided about the cost and other options available for 

landscaping. He said he was disappointed there were only 2 bids for irrigation and wishes there were 

more. He asked what other information can be provided to the community so the community as a 

whole can make better decisions on the irrigation plans, landscaping plans, and phases going forward. 

He said that obviously some of the board members currently part of this process are not going to be 

involved in the phase 2 and 3 processes but what is decided now will affect the entire community 

going forward. He asked this question specifically to Director Perry and said the rest of the Board can 

chime in as needed. What other options or suggestions do you have for the landscaping process to 

reduce costs for the overall community? He said he wants to know all of the options available and he 

commented he has not heard much from Debbie Perry and wants to hear her options first on 

landscaping and will hear the rest of the Board’s input after Debbie responds. Director Perry said the 

only cost we have is for the one option and she would love to get other costs for other options but we 

don’t have those and we don’t have any costs beyond the initial irrigation costs. Ms. Harris explained 

there is only one cost option that is being presented to the community because of the survey results 
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and that is the route the majority of the community wanted to go. That is why none of the other cost 

options were researched. Mr. Kappel commented that this is a huge decision for the community going 

forward and to get as much information as possible would be great. Ms. Harris noted the Board can 

discuss this at the next meeting.  

 

Mr. Kappel noted he will be meeting with FEMA tomorrow and would be happy to ask them any 

questions. He thanked everyone for their time and effort and information.  

 

Director Shepherd thanked the Board and commented it has been her pleasure and honor to work with 

them. 

 

8. Adjournment: Director Espenlaub moved to adjourn; seconded by Director Shepherd. Motion passed 

unanimously at 8:20 PM.  

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

________________________________ 

By: Rebecca Harris, District Manager 

 

THESE MINUTES ARE APPROVED AS THE OFFICIAL FEBRUARY 21, 2023, MINUTES OF 

THE CATHEDRAL PINES METROPOLITAN DISTRICT.  







Bill Heeter - President (May 2023)

Rick Stauch- Vice President (May 2025)

Debbie Perry -Treasurer (May 2025)

Ecton Espenlaub - Secretary (May 2025)

Lynn Shepherd – At Large (May 2023)

(Dates in parentheses show year of  term expiration)



Primary Areas of Responsibility

 Bill Heeter – General Board Management, 
Landscaping, Newsletter, Special Projects

 Rick Stauch – Joint Community Engagement 
Committee, Special Projects

 Debbie Perry –Financial Reporting, Bonds, 
Payables

 Ecton Espenlaub – Trails, General Maintenance

 Lynn Shepherd – Lodge Operations



WSDM - Contact Information
Phone: 719-447-1777
Email: Rebecca.H@wsdistricts.co
Website: wsdistricts.co



cathedralpines.colorado.gov

https://cathedralpinesmd.colorado.gov/


portal.warrenmgmt.com



citizenconnect.elpasoco.com

https://citizenconnect.elpasoco.com/


















Cathedral Pines Metropolitan District

Flying Horse North



Presented at their September 2022 Presentation
https://www.flyinghorsecolorado.com/uploads/1/0/5/2/105273605/neighborhood_meeting-9-8-22_final.pdf

https://www.flyinghorsecolorado.com/uploads/1/0/5/2/105273605/neighborhood_meeting-9-8-22_final.pdf


















Metro Board Openings in 2023

https://cathedralpinesmd.colorado.gov/elections-0






2022 
Approved Budget

2022
Actuals

2023 Approved
Budget

General Fund Revenue

Property Taxes 292,867 292,867 288,218

Lodge Rentals 75,000 52,000 115,000

FEMA Funds 20,000 0 20,000

Other Revenue 50,998 61,563 50,551

Total Revenue 438,865 406,430 473,769

General Fund Expenses

Professional Services 106,555 94,545 105,215

Lodge Operations 177,800 156,418 114,000

Management 42,000 63,357 34,500

Capital Improvements 60,000 43,459 5,000

(continued)

*Unaudited Financials



2022 
Approved Budget

2022
Actuals

2023 Approved
Budget

General Fund Expenses (con’t)

Landscape Maintenance 45,000 54,631 50,000

Repairs and Maintenance 25,000 28,000 30,000

Irrigation System Replacement - - 200,000

Board Election 10,000 28,800 25,000

Other Expenses 81,393 44,346 66,323

Total General Fund Expenses 445,748 406,740 590,538

Capital Reserve Cont. 25,000 50,000 50,000

General Fund Beg. Balance 282,139 270,240 219,929

General Fund Ending Balance 250,256 219,929 53,160

*Unaudited Financials



2022 
Approved Budget

2022
Actuals

2023  
Approved Budget

Debt Service Fund Beg. Balance 184,780 122,635 123,427

Debt Service Fund Revenue 292,867 296,940 289,718

Debt Service Expenditures 297,650 296,148 298,473

Debt Service Ending Balance 179,997 123,427 114,672

Assessed Valuation 15,414,060 15,414,060 15,169,380

Mill Levy 19.0 19.0 19.0

*Unaudited Financials
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